
Emanuel House RAAC and Fire safety residents meeting 
30th November 2023
18:00 – 19:30
City Hall, Victoria Street

Webpage: Emanuel House Proposed Major Works (cwg13297) | Westminster City Council

Attendees
· Claire Nangle (Chair of the meeting, Westminster City Council) Chris Barnard (AtkinsRealise); Kevin Dey (Westminster City Council), Holly Igglesden (Westminster City Council); Jennie Roos (FirstPort), Jackson Odoch (Westminster City Council), Councillor Boothroyd, Councillor Arindelle
· 19 in person residents
· 6 on TEAMS

Questions






RAAC
1. Where are we now in terms of knowledge and what are the timescales?
We will need to complete two subsequent investigations; a laser levels survey to identify deflection and a metal rebar scan to identify the location and presence of reinforcement. We will also need to inspect the extent and condition of the ends of the panels bearing onto the structural beams. This may require some sections of concrete to be removed. To allow for these investigations all ceilings will need to be removed to the 6th floor. The result of these investigations will determine the remedial solution which will either be full replacement or a permanent propping solution. Floor 5 will need to be visited to assess the balconies for the presence of RAAC.

2. When will we know the final outcome?
This will be determined by the access availability to the flats which require investigation. Further detail on timescales will be shared when this access arrangement has been agreed. 

3. What does remediation look like? Worst and best case?
Best case, permanent propping located in the ceiling void. 
Worst case, full replacement of all RAAC panels. 
4. Where was RAAC found?
RAAC has been found on the 6th floor corridor and roofs, but it does not look like RAAC is on other floors of Emanuel House. The panels on the external walls do not appear to have RAAC. It is usually only used in roofs as it is light weight so was previously thought not to be suitable for elsewhere in the building. We will also be checking for RAAC in the balconies to the 6th floor. 
5. When will the RAAC test results be available?
This will be determined by the access availability to the flats which require investigation. Further detail on timescales will be shared when this access arrangement has been agreed. 

6. Are you in contact with all residents and leaseholders?
Letters have been issued to all 6th floor residents and leaseholders regarding the RAAC and access required. Emails have also been sent out to those who are landlords. The next stage is informal discussions with leaseholders then residents on 6th floor and this will commence asap. We will go through the details on what will happen once we have had further discussions with the specialist engineer. Each leaseholder/residents on the 6th floor will then be visited and individual circumstances will be discussed. 

7. Can you clarify financial liability?
Not at this stage. We do not know the extent of the RAAC or the full implications.


FIRE SAFETY

8. What is the AOV system and what does it do?
Automatic Opening Vent System is designed to extract smoke from the corridors in the event of a fire.

9. What is the Redcare system and why was it taken away?
The Redcare system monitors an automatic dialling system that is linked to the fire alarm. If the fire alarm is triggered a call will go to a control centre who will contact the caretaker in the first instance to check for the presence of a fire. If contact cannot be made and confirmation that there is not a fire then the Fire Brigade will be called. It is designed to prevent the Fire Brigade being called out by a false alarm. It is connected to the AOV, because at present it is not yet connected to the Fire Alarm, it would be triggered by the AOV until we install sounders in the communal areas. 
 

10. How can residents have certainty on the robustness of the fire systems, processes & testing and how will they be communicated with regarding this?
Residents and leaseholders will be written to with details of the fire evacuation strategy, and this will include details on the process and frequency of testing the fire systems within Emanuel House. We will now publicise all fire testing on the EH webpage for full transparency and will share fire inspection regime with all leaseholders. 

11. Do we have fire extinguishers and evac chairs?
It has been recommended not to have fire extinguishers in communal areas. The LFB do not advise having fire extinguishers in corridors if there are no trained staff to use them.
People need to be trained on evac chairs. A Personal Emergency Evacuation Plan (PEEP) will need to be completed to provide evac chairs and training if required for individuals. The LFB advise that it would be down to the fire risk assessment for the building.  If the strategy is going back to the stay put policy, then they would not be need as the residents will not be evacuating. The width of the corridor means that evac chairs would probably not be approved at Emanuel House.
FirstPort will send out comms requesting anyone who is vulnerable to get in touch with them. First Port will then arrange to individually go through the PEEP form with each resident who responded to the letter to understand their individual requirements. 


12. What can we do to protect ourselves?
You must ensure all flat front doors have door closures and meet the regulations to provide at least 30min fire protection of the communal corridor. This is the responsibility of leaseholders. On each door there is a QR code, which takes the leaseholder to their individual door report. There is a notice on the noticeboard that explains this, and if people do not have a smart phone a hard copy of the report can be sent to individuals. 

13. How many smoke alarms and front doors have been checked and when will they be coming to finish checks? Will all leaseholders be advised as they may not be living there?
First Port have gained access to 34 properties, who have offered the date of the 13th December for smoke alarms to be tested in apartments. CPC, who are FirstPorts health and safety contractor, will be at Emanuel House on the 12th December to look at all the communal fire doors and as many apartments as they can get into. 


14. Who will pay for the fire marshals?
Westminster City Council will be funding the cost of the fire marshals.

15. Is there capacity for residents/leaseholders to take part in fire safety training?
Yes, residents and leaseholders to let WCC know if they wish to take part in this training via the usual communication methods.

16. When will the heating in the communal areas be turned back on?
Prior to the heating being turned on there are carpets to be replaced in the affected corridor and this will be completed as soon as possible. 

REQUIREMENTS OF LFB AND WESTMINTER CITY COUNCIL (WCC) UPDATE



	REQUIREMENTS OF LFB
	WCC UPDATE

	Management had not planned the preventative and protective measures required for the simultaneous evacuation stated on the fire risk assessment.  The fire alarm was not interlinked to the flats from the common parts to allow for a full evacuation. 
	The alarm is interlinked within the apartments now, we are waiting on a price on installing sounders in the common parts from IPS Fire.


	The maintenance of flat front doors and communal fire doors needed improvement. 
	We have received quotes to upgrade/remediate the communal doors which should be completed in the next three months. 


	The management had not uploaded the fire safety information onto the London Fire Brigade High Rise Portal with regards to plans, external wall information and reporting defects.
	This has now been completed.


	Storage of combustible items in the means of escape was not monitored or controlled.  There was furniture and old audio equipment outside flat 7.
	This has now been removed.


	There was no monitoring or reviewing where wires were passing through walls without any adequate fire stopping.  This was evident on the basement level near the storage area for residents.
	We are gaining quotes for fire stopping for the whole of the building with work to be undertaken in the next three months. 


	Wayfinding signage is not present in communal areas in accordance with new Fire Safety Regulations (England) 2022.
	This has been ordered and is being installed by Gratel Signs shortly.


	There is no secure information box at present.
	This has been ordered through Rightaction and will be installed in the next four weeks.


	Evacuation procedures need to be reviewed with current findings of compartmentation survey.
	This will be reviewed once the AOV is fully functioning and a Fire Risk Assessment reviews the evacuation procedure. Residents will then be advised of any changes.

	Flat front doors non-compliant
	All Leaseholders have been passed their individual reports/QR codes and are responsible for their demised doors.


	No servicing for emergency lighting
	This is now in place and has been undertaken.


	Training for staff on site in fire safety
	The caretaker has been booked on a fire safety training refresher course


	Significant findings from the FRA have not been completed as per the timescales given.
	Most of the findings are related to Fire Alarm and AOV, which we know are at fault. Quotes are being obtained for the remainder of the remedial work which will be completed by the end of March 2024.




Can leaseholders and residents think how they would like to continue to be communicated with and let WCC know via the usual channels of communication.


